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Minutes of the UKPHR Board meeting held on 03 February 2015 

at Mclaren Building, 46, Priory Queensway, Birmingham B4 7LR
11.00am

Present:

Bryan Stoten (Chair), Claire Barley, Claire Cotter, Amanda Fletcher, Fiona Harris (by telephone), Jeremy Hawker (from 1.15pm onwards), Selena Gray, Linda Jones, Patrick Saunders, Viv Speller (by telephone) and Nairn Wilson (Registrar). David Kidney, Executive Director, and Pav Sull, Administrator, were also in attendance.
Apologies:

Richard Parish and Sue Lloyd
ACTION

1. Welcome


The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting. Apologies for absence were received as listed in these minutes. There were no declarations of interest.

2. Minutes of meetings

The minutes of the Board meeting held on 27 November 2014 were agreed as a true and accurate record.

3. Matters arising
            There were no matters arising.

4. Financial report

           The Executive Director presented a written report and accompanying financial statements for the FY 2013-14, for the first 9 months of 2014-15, projected for FY2014-15 and budgeted for FY 2015-16.

            The Board agreed to accept the Executive Director’s report and to 

work up a budget for FY2015-16 based on his draft. The Board agreed to retain all fees and charges at their current rates for the FY 2015-16 as set out in the report.

5. Board’s Strategy Day

The Executive Director presented, and spoke to, the written report, draft Action Plan and draft amended Business Plan. 
The Board agreed the Action Plan as amended (research project 2016) and agreed the amended Business Plan.
DK
At 12.45pm the Board stopped for lunch.

At 1.15pm the meeting resumed.

The Board considered the proposed amended Articles of Association and agreed them as drafted. The Board approved the special resolution in which it was proposed that the Articles were to be adopted by the members of the Company. The Board adjourned the Board meeting to enable the members’ meeting to be held.
The Chair proposed and the Vice Chair seconded the special resolution to adopt the amended Articles and the members unanimously passed the special resolution to adopt the Articles.

The Board meeting resumed and the Board noted the adoption of the Articles. It was agreed that the Company’s Statutory Books be updated and that the amended Articles be filed at Companies House along with a copy of the special resolution.
DK
9.         Application to register the Company as a charity


It being convenient to take this agenda item at this point in the meeting, the Board considered the written report and agreed to authorise the Executive Director to make application to the Charity Commission for registration of the Company as a charity.
DK
7.         Reports
7.1
Chair’s report – the Chair presented his written report. The Board noted the report and joined the Chair in thanking the Registrar for his conscientious work in the post for three years and wished him well in his new role as elected President of the British Dental Association commencing in May and his role as President-elect until then. The Chair presented the Registrar with a gift on the Company’s behalf to mark his retirement and to thank him for all his hard work.
7.2
Executive Director’s report – the Executive Director presented his written report. In subsequent discussion the following points were made:
-
Directors were disappointed that the Department’s late-in-the-day announcement confirmed the policy to legislate in this Parliament for statutory regulation of specialists by HCPC. It was felt that this possibility had been adequately discussed at November’s Strategy Day and was covered already in the Action Plan and amended Business Plan. The Executive Director was asked to keep involved in the Parliamentary process including the consideration of the Department’s Section 60 Order by the Lords Merits Committee and the Scottish Parliament. The Board would welcome clarification about the proposal for some NMC and GPhC registrants to be able to use the proposed new protective title. The Board would also welcome clarification of the FPH views on a CESR/portfolio route to HCPC registration and a scheme for revalidation. The Executive Director was also asked to ascertain whether TUPE would apply to protect UKPHR staff if they were to transfer to HCPC.
DK
-
UKPHR’s registration standards: the Education & Training Committee recommended that UKPHR should move to a single curriculum and review its standards for specialist registration following retrospective portfolio assessment. In the light of the Department’s announcement it was agreed not to proceed with such a review at the present time. It was suggested that it may be time to review the standards for practitioner registration but, noting that the standards remain robust and relevant, it was agreed that consideration of such a review be postponed until after the completion of PHE’s review of the Public Health Skills and Knowledge Framework.
-
As the Audit & Risk Committee has not met for some time, CB volunteered to take on the role of Chair and PS agreed to become an additional member of the Committee.
CB/DK
-
Advanced practice (Wales): CB reported the outcome of PHW’s 


consultation. There were 23 responses, mostly in support of the proposals. Some minor amendments were to be made in response to some suggestions received. A contract was to be let for evaluation of the pilot scheme. It was intended that the pilot will commence in April involving some Welsh and some English applicants. LJ asked whether UKPHR’s role would be to “accredit” the scheme.

-
Noting that trainee Registrars on the specialty training programme, who are not doctors, are completely unregulated, the Board asked for a paper for the next meeting on whether or not UKPHR should offer provisional registration to such Registrars.
DK/Reg
-
In response to the approach from REHIS the Board agreed to co-operate with REHIS to map the REHIS curriculum to UKPHR’s practitioner registration standards, preferably without UKPHR having to incur the cost of engaging a consultant.
DK/Reg
7.3
Registrar’s report 


The Registrar reported verbally that the registration process is proceeding smoothly and he is satisfied with the robustness of UKPHR’s arrangement for both specialist and practitioner registration. There were no conduct matters to report. The Registration Panel and Registration Approvals Committee now receive a monthly report of statistics including number on waiting list for assessment of portfolio and waiting/process times. The Registrar has written a “reflections” articles for UKPHR’s spring newsletter. He is satisfied that PSA’s accreditation standards ensure modern “right touch” regulation by UKPHR but there is no complacency, for example more needs to be done to offer practitioner registration to “out of area” practitioners. He will chair the February RAC meeting and assist with induction of the new Registrar to achieve a seamless transition before confirming his formal retirement date. The Board received the report with grateful thanks to the Registrar for his report and for his three years of dedicated service to UKPHR.

8. 
Registrar’s resignation and recruitment of new Registrar

The Executive Director presented the written report and updated Directors as follows. The closing date for applications was 30 January. The advert for the post had been extensively circulated including on UKPHR’s website and in its newsletter, through the Faculty, CIEH and RSPH and also PSA.

The Board agreed an interview panel of three Directors, Chair, Vice Chair and JH, assisted by the Executive Director and delegated authority to the panel to decide whether or not to appoint after interview.   
BS/LJ/JH

10.      Appeal Rules and Fitness to Practise Rules

The Executive Director presented the written report and the proposed rules as approved by the Company Solicitor. The Board agreed to approve both sets of rules for consultation. The Executive Director was asked to consult registrants and current applicants and give notice of the consultation on UKPHR’s website and aim to have the new rules in operation by summer 2015.
DK
11.      Good Public Health Practice

The Registrar presented the written report. JH explained that UKPHR’s Code of Conduct had been designed to complement Good Public Health Practice and the two documents are not synonymous. The Board agreed that Good Public Health Practice should be maintained as guidance for all public health practitioners and that UKPHR should take on its maintenance in the absence of any other willing owner. It was agreed that a task and finish group, led by the new Registrar be set up to review Good Public Health Practice, consider arrangements for its future upkeep and consult widely with public health stakeholders in doing so. FH volunteered to be involved in the task and finish group but said that she will not be available until April.
DK/Reg
12        Faculty of Public Health review of specialty training curriculum

SG presented the written report and updated the Board in her capacity as UKPHR’s representative on the Faculty’s steering group. UKPHR has responded to two FPH consultations and Directors had before them the Faculty’s responses to both sets of UKPHR’s representations. Brendan Mason had been particularly supportive of ensuring UKPHR’s close involvement. The most significant change from the current curriculum was the new “Competence for Consultant Practice”.


The Chair questioned the adequacy of the content relating to medical sociology, social policy and health economics. It was agreed that UKPHR needed to see the mapping of the new Part A. CC welcomed the use of the term health promotion in the core competences. The Board agreed the following specific responses to the Faculty:

         - UKPHR wishes to see the complete Part A curriculum 

         - UKPHR is not clear that a requirement for effective management skills in a corporate environment is sufficiently developed

         - In key area 9, the aim remains very medically focused, possibly it is a matter of not all references to alternatives to Good Medical Practice have been inserted – for example Box 9A on page 67.

         - The document refers to “principles” of public health but it does not describe what public health values and principles are – it would be helpful to add a wording and to provide some context, for example, health and wellbeing not just prevention of illness, asset-based as well as deficit-based approach, environmental sustainability, reduction of health inequalities and so on.
SG/DK
13.      Events in 2015

The Executive Director presented the written report. The Board agreed that one physical meeting of the Consultative Forum should be held (not two as proposed), not all Directors need attend the Annual Practitioner Event and UKPHR recommended to the organisers of it that the format needs reviewing to focus more on learning outcomes and attracting CPD and the Board will proceed with an Annual Meeting to coincide with the Board’s AGM.
DK
14. Minutes of meetings received

10.1
Registration Panel meetings 09 Dec 2014 and 20 Jan 2015

10.2
Registration Approval Committee meetings 18 Dec 2014 and 29 Jan 2015
10.3
Co-ordinators Group meeting 12 Nov 2014
10.4
Education & Training Committee meeting 12 Jan 2015
10.5
Remuneration Committee meeting 16 Jan 2015
15.      Communications

No communications issues arose over and above those raised during the meeting.
16. Urgent correspondence

None.

17. Any other business

None
18. Next meeting


A date of 28 April having been proposed the Board instead agreed a date for the next meeting of 21 April 2015 at 2.00pm on Birmingham
DK
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